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the requested action is subject to cat-
egorical exclusion under § 25.30 or § 25.31 
of this chapter. 

(5) The application or abbreviated ap-
plication does not contain an accurate 
and complete English translation of 
each part of the application that is not 
in English. 

(6) The application does not contain a 
statement for each nonclinical labora-
tory study that it was conducted in 
compliance with the requirements set 
forth in part 58 of this chapter, or, for 
each study not conducted in compli-
ance with part 58 of this chapter, a 
brief statement of the reason for the 
noncompliance. 

(7) The application does not contain a 
statement for each clinical study that 
it was conducted in compliance with 
the institutional review board regula-
tions in part 56 of this chapter, or was 
not subject to those regulations, and 
that it was conducted in compliance 
with the informed consent regulations 
in part 50 of this chapter, or, if the 
study was subject to but was not con-
ducted in compliance with those regu-
lations, the application does not con-
tain a brief statement of the reason for 
the noncompliance. 

(8) The drug product that is the sub-
ject of the submission is already cov-
ered by an approved application or ab-
breviated application and the applicant 
of the submission: 

(i) Has an approved application or ab-
breviated application for the same drug 
product; or 

(ii) Is merely a distributor and/or re-
packager of the already approved drug 
product. 

(9) The application is submitted as a 
505(b)(2) application for a drug that is a 
duplicate of a listed drug and is eligible 
for approval under section 505(j) of the 
act. 

(e) The agency will refuse to file an 
application or will consider an abbre-
viated new drug application not to 
have been received if any of the fol-
lowing applies: 

(1) The drug product is subject to li-
censing by FDA under the Public 
Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 201 et 
seq.) and subchapter F of this chapter. 

(2) In the case of a 505(b)(2) applica-
tion or an abbreviated new drug appli-

cation, the drug product contains the 
same active moiety as a drug that: 

(i) Was approved after September 24, 
1984, in an application under section 
505(b) of the act, and 

(ii) Is entitled to a 5-year period of 
exclusivity under section 
505(c)(3)(D)(ii) and (j)(4)(D)(ii) of the 
act and § 314.108(b)(2), unless the 5-year 
exclusivity period has elapsed or unless 
4 years of the 5-year period have 
elapsed and the application or abbre-
viated application contains a certifi-
cation of patent invalidity or non-
infringement described in 
§ 314.50(i)(1)(i)(A)(4) or 
§ 314.94(a)(12)(i)(A)(4). 

(f)(1) Within 180 days after the date of 
filing, plus the period of time the re-
view period was extended (if any), FDA 
will either: 

(i) Approve the application; or 
(ii) Issue a notice of opportunity for 

a hearing if the applicant asked FDA 
to provide it an opportunity for a hear-
ing on an application in response to a 
complete response letter. 

(2) Within 180 days after the date of 
receipt, plus the period of time the re-
view clock was extended (if any), FDA 
will either approve or disapprove the 
abbreviated new drug application. If 
FDA disapproves the abbreviated new 
drug application, FDA will issue a no-
tice of opportunity for hearing if the 
applicant asked FDA to provide it an 
opportunity for a hearing on an abbre-
viated new drug application in response 
to a complete response letter. 

(3) This paragraph does not apply to 
applications or abbreviated applica-
tions that have been withdrawn from 
FDA review by the applicant. 

[57 FR 17987, Apr. 28, 1992; 57 FR 29353, July 
1, 1992, as amended at 59 FR 50366, Oct. 3, 
1994; 62 FR 40599, July 29, 1997; 64 FR 402, Jan. 
5, 1999; 73 FR 39609, July 10, 2008] 

§ 314.102 Communications between 
FDA and applicants. 

(a) General principles. During the 
course of reviewing an application or 
an abbreviated application, FDA shall 
communicate with applicants about 
scientific, medical, and procedural 
issues that arise during the review 
process. Such communication may 
take the form of telephone conversa-
tions, letters, or meetings, whichever 
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is most appropriate to discuss the par-
ticular issue at hand. Communications 
shall be appropriately documented in 
the application in accordance with 
§ 10.65 of this chapter. Further details 
on the procedures for communication 
between FDA and applicants are con-
tained in a staff manual guide that is 
publicly available. 

(b) Notification of easily correctable de-
ficiencies. FDA reviewers shall make 
every reasonable effort to commu-
nicate promptly to applicants easily 
correctable deficiencies found in an ap-
plication or an abbreviated application 
when those deficiencies are discovered, 
particularly deficiencies concerning 
chemistry, manufacturing, and con-
trols issues. The agency will also in-
form applicants promptly of its need 
for more data or information or for 
technical changes in the application or 
the abbreviated application needed to 
facilitate the agency’s review. This 
early communication is intended to 
permit applicants to correct such read-
ily identified deficiencies relatively 
early in the review process and to sub-
mit an amendment before the review 
period has elapsed. Such early commu-
nication would not ordinarily apply to 
major scientific issues, which require 
consideration of the entire pending ap-
plication or abbreviated application by 
agency managers as well as reviewing 
staff. Instead, major scientific issues 
will ordinarily be addressed in a com-
plete response letter. 

(c) Ninety-day conference. Approxi-
mately 90 days after the agency re-
ceives the application, FDA will pro-
vide applicants with an opportunity to 
meet with agency reviewing officials. 
The purpose of the meeting will be to 
inform applicants of the general 
progress and status of their applica-
tions, and to advise applicants of defi-
ciencies that have been identified by 
that time and that have not already 
been communicated. This meeting will 
be available on applications for all new 
chemical entities and major new indi-
cations of marketed drugs. Such meet-
ings will be held at the applicant’s op-
tion, and may be held by telephone if 
mutually agreed upon. Such meetings 
would not ordinarily be held on abbre-
viated applications because they are 

not submitted for new chemical enti-
ties or new indications. 

(d) End-of-review conference. At the 
conclusion of FDA’s review of an NDA 
as designated by the issuance of a com-
plete response letter, FDA will provide 
the applicant with an opportunity to 
meet with agency reviewing officials. 
The purpose of the meeting will be to 
discuss what further steps need to be 
taken by the applicant before the ap-
plication can be approved. Requests for 
such meetings must be directed to the 
director of the division responsible for 
reviewing the application. 

(e) Other meetings. Other meetings be-
tween FDA and applicants may be held, 
with advance notice, to discuss sci-
entific, medical, and other issues that 
arise during the review process. Re-
quests for meetings shall be directed to 
the director of the division responsible 
for reviewing the application or abbre-
viated application. FDA will make 
every attempt to grant requests for 
meetings that involve important issues 
and that can be scheduled at mutually 
convenient times. However, ‘‘drop-in’’ 
visits (i.e., an unannounced and un-
scheduled visit by a company rep-
resentative) are discouraged except for 
urgent matters, such as to discuss an 
important new safety issue. 

[57 FR 17988, Apr. 28, 1992; 57 FR 29353, July 
1, 1992, as amended at 73 FR 39609, July 10, 
2008] 

§ 314.103 Dispute resolution. 
(a) General. FDA is committed to re-

solving differences between applicants 
and FDA reviewing divisions with re-
spect to technical requirements for ap-
plications or abbreviated applications 
as quickly and amicably as possible 
through the cooperative exchange of 
information and views. 

(b) Administrative and procedural 
issues. When administrative or proce-
dural disputes arise, the applicant 
should first attempt to resolve the 
matter with the division responsible 
for reviewing the application or abbre-
viated application, beginning with the 
consumer safety officer assigned to the 
application or abbreviated application. 
If resolution is not achieved, the appli-
cant may raise the matter with the 
person designated as ombudsman, 
whose function shall be to investigate 
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